
The Traverse Area District Library will provide necessary reasonable auxiliary aids and services to individuals with disabilities at 
the meeting upon at least 3 days’ notice to the Library. Individuals with disabilities requiring auxiliary aids or services should 
contact the Library Administrative Office by emailing publiccomment@tadl.org or calling 231-932-8500. 

 

 
_____________________________________________________________________________________ 
 

1. Call to Order       
2. Pledge of Allegiance 
3. Approval of Agenda 
4. Public Comment*      
5. Consent Agenda 

a. Approval of Minutes – Regular Meeting of February 15, 2024  
b. Department Reports 
c. Finance and Facilities Committee Report – did not meet 
d. Policy and Personnel Committee Report – did not meet 
e. Financial Report  
f. Member Library Communications – FLPL | IPL | PCL 
g. Friends of TADL Report – Jud Barclay, President 
h. Correspondence 

6. Items Removed from the Consent Calendar 
7. Presentation: Talking Book Library, Anita Chouinard 
8. Director Report 
9. Old Business 

a. Board Study Session & Retreat – Location and Draft Agenda 
b. Millage Fact Sheet 

10. New Business 
a. Bathroom Budget Approval 
b. Discussion Item: TADL and Regional Literacy 

11. Public Comment* 
12. Trustee Comment 

a. Sharing Ideas 
13. Closed Session (if needed) 
14. Adjournment 

 

* If you wish to speak during the Public Comment section of the meeting, please (1) wait until you are 
recognized; (2) approach the podium and use the microphone; (3) state your name and the county and 
township or city in which you reside; and (4) limit your comments to 3 minutes. Please sign in at the podium.   

AGENDA 

Board of Trustees Regular Meeting 
Thursday, March 21, 2024 at 4:00pm 

McGuire Community Room 
610 Woodmere Ave., Traverse City, MI 49686 

 

mailto:publiccomment@tadl.org
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_____________________________________________________________________________________ 

1. Call to Order 
The meeting was called to order by President Pakieser at 4:00pm. Present were: Pakieser 
(President); Jones (Vice President); Vickery (Secretary); Odgers (Treasurer); Deyo, Beuthin (arrived at 
4:03), and Gedman (Trustees). Also present were: Howard (Director); Baldwin, and Carpenter (Staff). 

 
2. Pledge of Allegiance 

All members in attendance recited the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag of the United States of 
America.  

 
3. Approval of the Agenda 

President Pakieser announced a change to the agenda reversing the order of item 7, Director 
Report, and item 8, Presentation by Halladay-Schmandt, so that the presentation is first. It was 
MOVED by Odgers, SUPPORTED by Jones, to approve the amended agenda. Motion CARRIED.   

 
4. Public Comment 

President Pakieser opened the floor for public comment. The following people addressed the board: 
Chantel Lentz, introduced herself who was recently promoted to the position of Branch Manager at 
East Bay Branch Library. Jud Barclay, President of the Friends of TADL, gave a brief background of 
the 501c3 organization and explained how the Friends of TADL support the needs of the library. 
There are currently 350 members.  

  
5. Consent Calendar 

a. Approval of Minutes - Regular Meeting of January 18, 2024 
b. Department Reports 
c. Finance and Facilities Committee Report – February 6, 2024 
d. Policy and Personnel Committee Report – February 6, 2024 
e. Financial Report 
f. Member Library Communications – FLPL | IPL | PCL 
g. Friends of TADL Report – Jud Barclay, President 
h. Correspondence 

 
It was MOVED by Odgers, SUPPORTED by Beuthin, to accept and affirm receipt of the consent 
calendar information as presented. Motion CARRIED. 

  
6. Director Report 

Howard highlighted the following: 
• Vicki Shurly, Director of Peninsula Community Library, would like to help with the millage.  
• TADL will be providing excess donation books to the jail and will be providing a bookmark on 

library services as well.  
• Baldwin sent a link to the trustees for a training video done by Ryan Dowd on Homelessness and 

libraries. All staff are required to complete the training. 

Board of Trustees Regular Meeting 
MINUTES 

Thursday, February 15, 2024 at 3:00pm 
McGuire Community Room 

610 Woodmere Ave., MI 49686 
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• Howard and three staff members attended a Native American summit provided by the GT Band 
of Ottawa and Chippewa Indians called Nurturing the Eighth Fire where indigenous people and 
non-indigenous people come together to solve problems. Many local organization and 
municipalities attended. 

 
7. Presentation: Ashley Halladay-Schmandt, Northwest Michigan Coalition to End Homelessness 

Halladay-Schmandt provided a basic update of the recently introduced, City led, Memorandum 
of Understanding for a year-round homeless shelter. The City asked the MW MI Coalition and 
Safe Harbor to play a supportive role in the memorandum initiative with the intention to bring 
people together to work on a plan. There are currently about 275 homeless in the community 
with about 70 of them in a chronic state of homelessness, a microcosm of what is seen 
nationwide. As TADL had become a de facto shelter over the past few years resulting in 
increased behavioral infractions in the library, the board raised a number of questions ranging 
from how the library can have a voice in the conversation to what remedies may be on the 
horizon through the efforts of the City, County, and other entities who offer services to the 
homeless population. Much discussion was had about current efforts and challenges for all 
affected.   
 

8. Old Business 
a. Board Resolution in Support of Millage 

Howard noted that Jocks (Counsel) had suggested tabling the resolution for now to potentially 
modify the document and to consider timing of the resolution. Vickery felt the resolution might 
be redundant, Beuithin supported revisiting it at a later date, and other trustees agreed on 
tabling the item at this time. President Pakieser sent the resolution back to the Policy 
Committee for review.  
 

b. Legal Agreements – Sondee Racine & Doreen | DAR Law 
Howard noted that both law firms proposed doing away with the retainer fee and confirmed 
that the retainer and usage hours have been awash in the past years, not saving TADL money. A 
discussion of the retainer vs hourly fees ensued and there was agreement to accept the removal 
of the retainer and to revisit the methods with the next proposal to ensure TADL selects the best 
scenario for TADL’s needs. It was MOVED by Jones, SUPPORTED by Gedman, to engage in 
services with DAR Law Firm for employment law matters. A roll call vote was taken with the 
following results:  
 Jones – aye  Odgers – aye   Pakieser – aye  Deyo – aye 
 Gedman – aye  Beuthin – aye   Vickery – aye  
Motion CARRIED with 7 ayes. 
 
It was MOVED by Jones, SUPPORTED by Gedman, to engage in services with Sondee Racine & 
Doreen for general legal services, revisiting the billing method with the next proposal. A roll call 
vote was taken with the following results:  
 Jones – aye  Odgers – aye   Pakieser – aye  Deyo – aye 
 Gedman – aye  Beuthin – aye   Vickery – aye  
Motion CARRIED with 7 ayes. 
 

9. New Business  
a. RFP Carpet 

Howard reported that an initial quote was gathered to replace areas of carpet and flooring that 
have buckling and/or wear, about 35% of the building. Since the quote was over her spending 
limit Howard asked the board to approve an RFP. She also noted that, eventually, all of the 25-
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year-old carpet will need replacing. Deyo encouraged getting a wide array of quotes from local 
and national companies. It was MOVED by Jones, SUPPORTED by Vickery, to approve and 
authorize the Director to pursue an RFP for carpet replacement in areas with the most wear. 
Motion CARRIED. 

 
b. 2023 Year-end Review: Statistics | Financial | Strategic Plan Achievements 

Howard provided the board with comparative statistics from pre-pandemic, mid-pandemic, and 
the most current year statistics as well as behavioral incidents and suspensions during that time. 
Physical circulation and programming attendance are back up to or exceed pre-pandemic levels. 
Electronic resource usage has steadily increased throughout the years.  The bookmobile, in its 
first year, reached 1678 miles to area outreach destinations. Howard also provided a 
compilation of achievements to date based on the 2021-2024 strategic plan. Baldwin provided a 
draft review of the 2023 year-end financials and answered questions. Actual financial figures will 
be finalized after the audit.   
 

c. Discussion: Board Retreat Details 
Howard provided a sample agenda for the board study session and retreat based on topics 
suggested at past meetings and an option outlined wherein the topics on the agenda could be 
adequately broken down into single topic discussions at regular board meetings. Discussion 
ensued regarding pros and cons of having the retreat or not, the focus or purpose of the retreat, 
and the timing. Discussion also focused on the role of the board in the pursuit of oversight and 
aspirational goals. Opinions varied but there was consensus to hold a study session and retreat 
in which all members could attend.  
 
It was MOVED by Beuthin, SUPPORTED by Jones to change the March 21st study session and 
retreat to a regular board meeting at 4:00pm. Motion CARRIED. 
 
It was MOVED by Gedman, SUPPORTED by Beuthin, to hold a study session and retreat at the 
April meeting instead of the regular meeting. One trustee noted they could not attend that day. 
Everyone was available in May. It was MOVED by Gedman, SUPPORTED by Beuthin, to amend 
his original motion and hold the study session and retreat on May 16th at 12:00pm at a location 
to be determined instead of the regular board meeting previously scheduled. Motion CARRIED.  

 
10. Public Comment 

President Pakieser opened the floor for public comment. The following people addressed the board: 
Melissa McKenna, Head of Adult Services, highlighted several current partnerships (Embody TC, 
Inland Seas, and Author Barb Barton) and upcoming events related to those partnerships. 
 

11. Trustee Comment 
Deyo commended the security officers at the library who are very capable and engaging with the 
patrons. He feels the board should consider employing them year-round.  
 
Beuithin remarked how impressed the folks from around the country on her zoom call were with the 
beautiful view of the space she had to work from in the library overlooking the lake.  
 
Vickery offered the notion that, as the housing debate unfolds, the board might want to establish an 
ad hoc committee to stay alert and responsive to the issue so that the board can stay proactive as it 
relates to the library.  

 
12. Closed Session (if needed) 
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A closed session was not needed. 
 
13. Adjournment 

With a motion to adjourn by Odgers, supported by Jones, President Pakieser adjourned the meeting 
at 5:54pm.  

 
Respectfully submitted,   Approved by board vote on March 21, 2024 

 
 
 

V. Carpenter, Recording Secretary  M. Vickery, Board Secretary 
 



Departmental Reports
for the month of February

(March 21, 2024 Board Meeting)

Adult Services
● The first weekend in February, TADL invited local author Austin Rowlader to

demonstrate how he binds his self-published book. He and his contraption spent all day
Friday in the Atrium binding and talking to dozens of people strolling in and out. The
following day, twelve attended his talk about the journey to being an author and a
bookbinder.

● Partnership Highlights (Purposeful Partnerships):
○ On a sunny Saturday in February, 75 adults and kids came to chat with Chief

Richmond and 2 patrol officers of the TCPD for Coffee with a Cop/Cocoa with the
Popo. This event was such a success, we’re hoping to have it again in the fall.

○ Inland Seas was back in February to offer a program entitled Doom as Fuel for the
Future: Connecting with Youth Over Climate Anxiety to help adults discuss climate
change anxiety with the young people in their lives. (Innovative Engagement)

○ Traverse Area Historical Society continues their monthly local history programs.
○ The Senior Center Hobby and Current Events Discussion groups, as well as Yoga

with Embody TC, continue to meet weekly here at the library. (Inclusive Space)
● In February, the following programs were held (in addition to those listed above):

○ Great Decisions is back for Spring 2024. Because of the success of the fall program,
it was decided to offer two sessions this season. The first day filled up almost
immediately, so it was good there was a second to offer. Our community loves to talk
about current events! (Innovative Engagement, Inclusive Space)

○ There was also a short series offered about the history and role of the US Supreme
Court with a local retired lawyer. This 2 session program had to add a third date due
to the interest and amount of topics to discuss.

○ The annual February Puzzle Tournament returned for 2024. 58 people competed in
teams to see who could get the puzzle done the fastest.

○ Our two regular book discussion groups continue to see strong attendance - Books &
Brewskis had 19 attendees (Innovative Engagement) and Queer Tales (Inclusive
Space) had 7 participants.

○ Digital Drop-Ins, Spanish Conversation Club, Books to Movies, TADL Stitchers, and
Tai Chi continue to meet regularly.

● February Adult Services Statistics:
○ Programs - 42 & Attendance - 457
○ Outreach - 4 & Attendance - 11 (Digital Literacy trips to Senior Facilities with TBL on

the Bookmobile)
○ Questions Answered - 2227

https://www.tadl.org/doom-fuel
https://www.tadl.org/doom-fuel
https://www.tadl.org/event/books-brewskis-10730
https://www.tadl.org/event/books-brewskis-10730
https://www.tadl.org/event/queer-tales-book-club-12115


○ Notary Signatures - 35
○ Craft Kits Distributed - 65 (Embroidered Heart Cards)
○ Friends Volunteer Hours - 25.6
○ Study Room Usages - 212

Local History Collection
● Zoe, former LHC Petertyl Intern from summer 2023 has returned to work at TADL in the

Tech Center. IT has graciously offered to share her time with the LHC. While Zoe is in
the Tech Center staffing the desk, she is able to scan documents and work online
helping with the collection. We are so thankful for her work. To date she has completed
scanning everything used in the TADL Anniversary displays so that they can be turned
into online exhibits for the rest of the year. She is currently working on scanning the
transcripts of the Women’s History Project of Northwest Michigan Oral History Project.
We hope to be able to add this collection to the online database soon!

● The upstairs display was a group of photographs of local ski resorts and skiing.
● Reference staff answered 25 local history questions in February.
● Citizen Historian volunteers logged 13 hours of work for the LHC.

Respectfully Submitted,
Melissa McKenna
Department Head, Adult Services

Youth Services

The theme for this month in Youth Services was love and culture. We
hosted so many cultural programs from the TSO Tots to Broadway Kids
to the Origins of Hip Hop to the Northwest Michigan Ballet Theatre, in
addition to our regular storytimes and afterschool programs. We also
connected community members with community helpers during the
Cocoa with the Popo program- children could make a police hat and
have a cup of cocoa. Finally, Yoga and Mindfulness teacher Kristina

Howe hosted the first of three Mindfulness Storytimes for our families. We held 20 Early Literacy
programs attended by 515 community members, as well as 20 afterschool and weekend
programs attended by 533 community members.

We also spent time promoting the library to community members at
events like the Traverse Heights Reading Night, the Dennos’ Young at
Art: Caldecott Show opening, the Dennos’ Second Sunday Art Project,
as well as the many preschool and daycare visits using the Bookmobile
hosted by Kate Parvel, Early Literacy Librarian. Total outreach and
Bookmobile visits connected us with 510 community members. We
also received an invitation from Traverse Heights Elementary principal

Brian Kay to bring the Bookmobile to their summer meet-ups in June, July, and August, which
we accepted. We did 2 outreach events attended by 140 community members, as well as 8
Bookmobile events attended by 370 community members.



Department Head Schuck has been hard at work with members from the Born to Read
committee, Sharon Workman and Mary-Kay Archer, in redesigning the Welcome Baby packet
previously handed out at Munson Hospitals into a Welcome Baby Gift bag that helps families
interact with their babies and promotes literacy and other important family services in our
community. Schuck also continues to support the Books from Birth campaign

Here are more useful statistics from the department for this month:
● Early Literacy

○ Programs: 20
○ Attendance: 642

● Afterschool and weekend programs
○ Programs: 30
○ Attendance: 422

● Reference Questions: 1,169 (up 15% from Feb 23)
○ In-person questions: 1,072 (up 17% from Feb 23)
○ Phone questions: 90
○ Digital Questions: 7

● STEM Kits
○ Monthly Checkouts: 336
○ Total STEM Kit holds: 163

● Passive Activities (total): 622
○ Why I love my library wall: 173
○ Guessing jar: 449

Submitted by Andy Schuck, Department Head

Sight & Sound
We started off February with a great event - Sight and Sound was at Little Fleet for a
Psychedelic Lunar New Year celebration! We brought some classic vinyl for the DJ to play,
signed up some new patrons and welcomed even more patrons back to the library with a cool
new Sight and Sound Library Card!

On February 27th, the McGuire Community Room was used as a Presidential Primary Voting
Location for Precinct 7. Library employees were here bright and early (5 am) to assist the
electors with setup, and our Facilities Manager stayed late to help with takedown (Thanks very
much, Bret!).

February Reference Questions
Digital: 135
Phone: 333
Walk-in: 1625

TADL Meeting Room Stats February 2024
Total:180
TADL meetings:23
Personal/Outside Group Meetings: 157

https://www.rotaryborntoread.org/


Paid Meetings: 3
Unpaid Meetings: 177
Walk-ins: 16
Advance Reservation: 164

Number of Meetings by Room February 2024
McGuire Room: 33
Thirlby Room: 78
Study Room D: 69

Respectfully Submitted,
Josh Denby
Department Head, Sight and Sound

Circulation
Love was definitely in the air in Circulation during February! Patrons really enjoyed the Blind
Date books from Adult Services and the surprise gift sets that Heather and Vicki made up as
Valentine’s presents that included candles, mugs, pet bandanas, and other fun things.

February Circulation Numbers - Combined Branches (Woodmere, Kingsley, East Bay)
New patron accounts created: ↑257 (vs 217 last year)
Curbside pickups for February 2024: 11
Circulation Statistics for MeLCat, February 2024:

● TADL items sent to borrowing institutions: ↓1328 (vs 1382 last year)
● TADL items received from lending institutions: ↑2231 (vs 2016 last year)

Respectfully Submitted,
Christina Meyers
Head of Circulation

Marketing and Communications
February is short but it seems we pack as much in as if there were 31 days! We enjoyed
multiple TV interviews and guest segments as well as the special February promotions. Thank
you to Melissa for being our on-air celebrity! I assisted departments as requested and work is
underway for the big events on the horizon (MakerFest and summer reading). I also watched a

virtual webinar on Co-Creating Library Spaces (innovative
engagement, inclusive space).

As part of the 2024 literacy initiative (all strategic plan areas) we
finished prep on a community read-a-thon (innovative engagement,
targeted outreach) as our “Leap into Reading Month!”. Thank you to
everyone who helped get this project off the ground, from concept to
final proofing of materials. Now it’s time to encourage everyone to
sign up!



Press: We appeared in a publication for 24 of the 29 days of February and as well as three TV
morning shows.

Website: 55.997 pageviews (+13% vs. Feb. 2023); 15,371 users (+7% vs. Feb. 2023)

Heather Brady
Marketing & Communications Manager

Human Resources
Please join me in wishing congratulations to our new hires and internal transfers/promotions, and
best wishes to employees leaving TADL!

Newly Hired Employees:

Eliza Forrest
PT Substitute

Amy Gibson
PT Substitute

Nick Kandrot
PT Substitute

Employee Position Transfers:
None

Employee Departures:
Nicole Wenstrup, Substitute

Respectfully submitted,
Danielle Baldwin, Finance and Human Resources Manager

Facilities
A major milestone for February was finalizing preparations for the bathroom renovation of all
seven restrooms, including locking in a start date of Monday, March 11, 2024. Work will begin at
6am daily to get as much done as possible before Library open hours. Work is planned for the
2nd floor public restrooms and the 1st floor staff restrooms first, with the 1st floor public



restrooms to be done last. Other facilities highlights included:
● New track lighting in Youth Services boat/lighthouse area:

● Coordinate delivery of bathroom renovation fixtures (Aunt Flow and Pluie)
● Research carpet replacement options and summarize in memo to Michele Howard
● Obtain HVAC duct cleaning estimates; perform 2x annual filter changes
● Facilitate bookbinding event in Atrium
● Facilitate primary election workers end-of-day procedures
● Paul Deyo roof tour; photos for rest of the Board (personal tours always available):

Respectfully submitted,
Bret R Boulter, Facilities Manager

TADL Talking Book Library
A few TCAPS students came into TBL in February for a class project on Braille. They tried the
Perkins Brailler typewriter, looked at a couple braille books and left with craft kits and a card with
the Braille alphabet on it.

Notary requests-11



Tuesdays@ Two read “The Recovery Agent” by Janet Evanovich.

Anita Chouinard
Talking Book Library Manager

East Bay Branch Library
New things at EBB in February include:

● 14 CARES Kits to circulate, thanks to Northwest Education Services.
● Our first instruments for circulation, tenor and baritone ukuleles.
● A 3D printer, thanks to the Technology Department, especially Mitch and Kellie for their

help in getting us started!

We had fun trying out some new programs, including our first Family Movie Night where we
showed Pixar's Elemental, and we partnered with Up North Pride for a Heartstopper Themed
Valentine's Day Party. We also hosted a Tween Escape Room, a STEM Building Program,
Valentine Creation Station Days, Adult Coloring Night, Yoga, Tai Chi with Josh Denby, weekly
Sing & Stomp with Mr. Matt, and our monthly visit to Grand Traverse Academy with the
Bookmobile.

We had multiple Black History Month displays, and some especially fun engagement with a
Blind Date with a Book display, where patrons could check out a book with only a hint about its
contents.

Respectfully submitted,
Chantel Lentz
East Bay Branch Manager

Kingsley Branch Library



Our annual February programs, Fancy Nancy Royal-Tea
Party and Bake & Tell Challenge, were both wonderful
successes! Our Kingsley Friends of the Library are
instrumental in bringing the Royal-Tea Party, a
literacy-themed program featuring refreshments, crafts,
dancing, and a special storytime with the Cherry Fesitval
Queen, to life! They hope to add a second session next
year, as the 35 seats we are limited to always fill up
within a day or two of the list opening. Bake & Tell
Challenge drew 10 incredible bakers that shared their
best goods with 50 library patrons, who voted on the
People’s Choice. This event really pulls the community

together!

Many thanks to our wonderful partners at Bay Area Transportation Authority, who included us in
this year’s grant to provide a bus pass available to checkout. This program is offered by the
East Bay and Woodmere libraries as well! We are also grateful for their installation of a
permanent stop right outside our front door, after having a trial stop since October 2023. Our
community and patrons really appreciate the kindness of BATA’s drivers and the convenience of
having a stop right in the heart of downtown Kingsley.

Early Literacy Librarian Beth Anderson and I supported the students and staff at Kingsley
Elementary Schools for their annual Literacy Night once again. This is a partnership that is at
least 10 years strong! This year, the school opted not to have pre-registration as they have in
the past. Rather than an attendance of on average 75 parents and students, over 300 showed
up! It really shows the strength of our community and school system. We take being a reading
community seriously! Beth and I engaged students with storytimes and literacy games while
parents worked with school staff to learn more about supporting literacy in their homes with their
children.

Respectfully submitted,

Amy Barritt
Branch Manager



 

Financial Report Analysis for February 2024 

   

Revenue 

We have received 90% of our budgeted Property Tax revenue as of 2/29/24.  With more revenue already 

received in March, as of this writing on 3/11 we are at 94.3% and I expect to receive a couple more payments 

over the next week, after which time each township will send reports regarding unpaid balances to the County, 

who will then disburse the remaining to us, usually in late April.  In February we received $9,534 for the 

Northland Library Cooperative Enhancement Grant for East Bay shelving and staff attendance at April’s Public 

Library Association conference taking place in Columbus, Ohio.  We have received half our State Aid for Talking 

Book Library, and have received funds for Local Community Stabilization.  Our Overdue and Replacement Fees 

are coming in higher than YTD budget, as are Sales and Meeting Room rentals.  Donations tend to come in waves 

and to date we have not received many.  Lastly, some of our investments declined in value as many of our Federal 

Home Loans and Treasury Notes declined in Market Value. 

Expenditures 

Note that percentage of budget completed is 16.67% as of 2/29/24.  Line item details of note are below.  

• Personnel 

Our Goal percentages are different for this category with 

all payroll related line items (Salaries, FICA, retirement) 

having goals of 11.5% and all health benefits having goals 

of 25%.  We are meeting these YTD goals well. 

• Supplies 

A large portion of our Materials/Database budget was 

prepaid last year and therefore recognized in ’24.  We 

purchased more book leasing units from our vendor 

McNaughton to meet circulation needs and most of our 

periodicals have been purchased for the year.  In the 

Maintenance Supplies line item, we incurred expenses for 

bathroom remodel items, namely some very nice baby 

changing tables as well as dispensers for menstrual 

hygiene products.  The tables and dispensers will be 

available in all public bathrooms. 

• Other Services/Charges 

Insurance and Member Library Allocations have been 

paid in full this year with line item percentages reflecting 

such.  Payments in 2023 for various software and self-

check equipment rentals were prepaid and recognized in 2024’s YTD expenses, so this tends to weight our 

percentage of Budget Used higher at the beginning of each fiscal year but it evens out as the year 

progresses. 

• Capital Outlay 

The final payment was made for the purchase of our server room mini split that was installed in 2023.  

This expense has been accrued back to the ’23 budget. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Danielle Baldwin 

Finance and Human Resources Manager 
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Budget Report
Traverse Area District Library Group Summary

For Fiscal: 2024 Period Ending: 02/29/2024

Fiscal
Activity

Variance
Favorable

(Unfavorable)
Period

ActivityRevenueCategory;SubCategor…
Current

Total Budget
Original

Total Budget
Percent

Used

Revenue

400 - Property Taxes - Current/Delinquent/Pilt 5,545,022.212,460,105.696,155,304.00 6,155,304.00 -610,281.79 90.09%

500 - Grants - Federal/State/Other 11,796.509,534.0029,450.00 29,450.00 -17,653.50 40.06%

540 - State Aid Grant - Library 0.000.00107,468.39 107,468.39 -107,468.39 0.00%

541 - State Aid Grant - TBL 20,536.0020,536.0041,073.00 41,073.00 -20,537.00 50.00%

581 - Penal Fines 0.000.00150,900.00 150,900.00 -150,900.00 0.00%

602 - Fees/Services 17,000.0017,000.0029,650.00 29,650.00 -12,650.00 57.34%

607 - Overdue Fines/Replacement Fees 4,779.522,331.2818,000.00 18,000.00 -13,220.48 26.55%

642 - Sales 5,479.942,650.2722,650.00 22,650.00 -17,170.06 24.19%

653 - Meeting Room Rental/Equip Fees 600.00200.002,000.00 2,000.00 -1,400.00 30.00%

665 - Interest & Gains/Losses 4,210.63-3,905.867,500.00 7,500.00 -3,289.37 56.14%

674 - Donations/Contributions 955.27409.7326,200.00 26,200.00 -25,244.73 3.65%

676 - Misc Revenue & Reimbursements 1,619.09253.99505.00 505.00 1,114.09 320.61%

5,611,999.162,509,115.106,590,700.39 6,590,700.39 -978,701.23Revenue Total: 85.15%

Expense

Category: 70 - Personnel

700 - Salaries & Wages 308,160.17210,698.182,839,018.45 2,839,018.45 2,530,858.28 10.85%

710 - Social Security/Medicare 7,294.234,990.3564,850.22 64,850.22 57,555.99 11.25%

712 - Medical Insurance 137,983.9330,048.63457,387.50 457,387.50 319,403.57 30.17%

713 - Dental Insurance 6,691.262,179.8727,149.51 27,149.51 20,458.25 24.65%

715 - Vision Insurance 1,091.92310.084,078.20 4,078.20 2,986.28 26.77%

716 - Life Insurance 2,229.55757.099,397.40 9,397.40 7,167.85 23.73%

717 - Disability Insurance 3,955.891,342.9516,268.03 16,268.03 12,312.14 24.32%

720 - 401K Retirement Contribution 12,665.258,649.33131,106.14 131,106.14 118,440.89 9.66%

721 - MERS Defined Contribution Retirement 20,863.9114,180.57185,086.79 185,086.79 164,222.88 11.27%

722 - MERS DB Unfunded Liability 20,000.0010,000.00120,000.00 120,000.00 100,000.00 16.67%

723 - Worker's Compensation 0.000.008,300.00 8,300.00 8,300.00 0.00%

520,936.11283,157.053,862,642.24 3,862,642.24 3,341,706.13Category: 70 - Personnel Total: 13.49%

Category: 72 - Supplies

728 - General Operating Supplies 29,334.9615,039.13217,350.00 217,350.00 188,015.04 13.50%

736 - Repair & Maintenance Supplies 12,662.3512,008.0116,750.00 16,750.00 4,087.65 75.60%

741 - Books/Media/Online Resources/LoT 173,825.8679,752.64749,705.00 749,705.00 575,879.14 23.19%

215,823.17106,799.78983,805.00 983,805.00 767,981.83Category: 72 - Supplies Total: 21.94%

Category: 80 - Other Services and Charges

801 - Professional & Contractual Services 99,663.4022,395.51336,360.00 336,360.00 236,696.60 29.63%

804 - Advertising & Outreach 1,272.52674.6043,500.00 43,500.00 42,227.48 2.93%

807 - Insurance & Bonds 28,337.0027,887.0030,574.49 30,574.49 2,237.49 92.68%

809 - General Equip/Building/Grounds Maintenance 46,467.7627,969.40328,730.00 328,730.00 282,262.24 14.14%

850 - Communications 6,172.421,696.7928,500.00 28,500.00 22,327.58 21.66%

921 - Utilities 9,784.098,497.80114,800.00 114,800.00 105,015.91 8.52%

955 - Education & Travel 8,081.073,946.93129,947.66 129,947.66 121,866.59 6.22%

959 - Member Library Allocations 718,841.000.00718,841.00 718,841.00 0.00 100.00%

961 - Misc 0.000.001,500.00 1,500.00 1,500.00 0.00%

964 - Property Tax Reimbursements 0.000.006,500.00 6,500.00 6,500.00 0.00%

918,619.2693,068.031,739,253.15 1,739,253.15 820,633.89Category: 80 - Other Services and Charges Total: 52.82%

Category: 97 - Capital Outlay

971 - Capital Furniture/Equipment/Building 2,825.0011,241.505,000.00 5,000.00 2,175.00 56.50%

2,825.0011,241.505,000.00 5,000.00 2,175.00Category: 97 - Capital Outlay Total: 56.50%

1,658,203.54494,266.366,590,700.39 6,590,700.39 4,932,496.85Expense Total: 25.16%

Report Surplus (Deficit): 2,014,848.74 3,953,795.620.00 0.00 3,953,795.62 0.00%



 MARCH 2024 DIRECTOR’S REPORT – VICTORIA SHURLY 

The Board and Staff of PCL are sad to announce that PCL Board Trustee and Vice President,Lori 
Brickman, passed away March 3 unexpectedly.  Lori had served on the Board since 2017 and saw the 
library through many changes including the construction of and move to the new  building.  Lori will 
be missed more than words can say.  We will be hanging a plaque in her honor in the library in 
gratitude for all she has done.  
 
Only 6 tickets remain for our 18th annual Books at the Boathouse fundraiser scheduled for April 22.    
Tickets are $125 per person, available at PCL and include wine, appetizer, salad, main entrée and 
dessert.  All funds earned support PCL.  A live auction will be hosted by UpNorthLive news anchor Marc 
Schollett.  Items offered include a gourmet meal prepared in your home and served with wine pairings 
for you and your guests, an afternoon sail with wine and appetizers, a feature article on your family in 
the Old Mission Gazette and more.  Several hand turned wooden pieces will be auctioned including a 
bowl by Traverse Area District Library Board member Paul Deyo.   
 
Our spring snail mail newsletter was sent out to 3800 households on Old Mission and to others by 
request.  It is published quarterly. 
 
March is Reading Month and patrons are invited to pick up a READING BINGO card at PCL.  Read up, 
down, sideways or diagonally and turn the card in at PCL for a sweet treat.  Old Mission Peninsula 
School students are participating as well!  
 
Versiti hosted a blood drive at PCL February 14. 20 pints of blood were collected. The drive is held 
quarterly at PCL and patrons have expressed appreciation for not having to drive to town to donate.  
The next drive is set for June 19.  The link to sign up is on our website at 
www.peninsulacommunitylibrary.org 
 
Our goal this summer is to make the walking trail around our 5.25 acres, already approved on our 
SUP, a reality.  Siler’s Lawn Service will be mowing the trail around the perimeter of the property.  
Signs will be posted requiring people to clean up after their pets.  The trail will not be maintained in 
the winter.   
 

PCL Fun Fact:  The land that PCL sits on was purchased in 1990.  The library build started in 2018 and 
we moved in September 2019.  Good things to come to those who wait! 

 
Circulation Feb 2024 1647 + 72 manual checkouts, Feb 2023: 1824 

Feb Volunteers: 16 people (0 teens), 32 hours of time to PCL  
Curbside pickups: 2.  Home delivery:  0.   New library cards:  7 

Hold Transit Counts Feb: 689 to other libraries from PCL, 299 from other libraries to PCL  
Programs Feb: 17   Participation Feb: 208    Reference Questions:  317 

Website Hits: Not available this month Twilight Baby Bags: 0, 1000 Books Before Kindergarten: 3 
Meeting Room Reservations:  Wireless & computer users 106 

 
PENINSULA COMMUNITY LIBRARY 2893 ISLAND VIEW ROAD, TRAVERSE CITY, MI 49686  231-223-7700   

www.peninsulacommunitylibrary.org 
Like us on Facebook – Peninsula Community Library 

http://www.peninsulacommunitylibrary.org/
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Library Activity 

For a graphical presentation of the statistical information included below, please visit the link: online 
TADL dashboard. 
 

Year to Date Circulation Activity 

 

End of Month Print/Audio/Video Electronic 
Books/Audio/Video 

TOTAL 

February 2023 170,009 49,510 219,519 
February 2024 165,175 63,294 228,469 

 
Lending 
Physical Circulation is down by 3% from last year. Last month physical lending was down by 6%. I think 
the new limit of 100 is helping to increase circulation.  
 
Visitors – Woodmere, East Bay, and Kingsley Facilities 
In February, there were 29,896 visitors for East Bay, Kingsley and the Main library. The busiest day for 
February was Tuesday, the 20th, with 1,166 visitors. In February 2024, TADL welcomed 274 new 
patrons district-wide.  
 
Public Computing 
In February, there were 2,073 sessions as opposed to 1,663 in 2023. 
 
Additions to the Collection 
In February 2024, 3,373 items were added to the district.  
 
Behavior Issues 
There were 16 incidents in February 2024 resulting in 9 suspensions. These suspensions were from 
abusive behavior toward staff, assaulting a police officer, alcohol, and intoxication in the library.  
 
Book Banning 

• The proposed bill to prohibit book banning in Michigan is in limbo because of vacancies in the 
House. It will hopefully be introduced in April. You can learn more about other bills relating to 
libraries at https://www.milibraries.org/bill-tracker. 

http://www.tadl.org/stats/
http://www.tadl.org/stats/
http://www.tadl.org/stats/


• The American Library Association (ALA) is reporting that book censorship took a giant leap in 2023 to 
4,240 titles.  According to the ALA, the number of titles targeted for censorship at public libraries 
increased 92% over previous years.  

 
Organizational Involvement 

• Joined the Michigan Library Association Strategic Planning Committee. 
• Working as Treasurer with Northland Library Cooperative to follow new laws. 

 
March Outreach, Partnership & Community Activities 
Purposeful Partnerships 

• I am helping with 2025 Rotary Gala and information from our Local History Collection. 
 

Innovative Engagement 
• Attended Josh’s Tai Chi class.   
• Helped at Coffee with a Cop by Melissa and Andy. 
• Heather Brady and I were interviewed by a Northern Express reporter. 

 
Community Outreach 

• Attended City Commission meeting regarding Safe Harbor. 
• Hosted the Safe Harbor Community meeting. 

 
 
 
Happy Reading Month! 
 
Michele P. Howard, MILS   



The Traverse Area District Library will provide necessary reasonable auxiliary aids and services to individuals with disabilities at 
the meeting upon at least 3 days’ notice to the Library. Individuals with disabilities requiring auxiliary aids or services should 
contact the Library Administrative Office by emailing publiccomment@tadl.org or calling 231-932-8500. 

 

 
_____________________________________________________________________________________ 

 
1. Call to Order       
2. Pledge of Allegiance 
3. Approval of Agenda 
4. Public Comment*  
5. Warm-up Exercise 
6. Discussion Topics 

a. Millage Update  
b. The “Why” of What We Do 

• Video: Cultivating Good Community 

• Technology’s Role  
c. Resources for Growth  

7. Public Comment* 
8. Adjournment 

 

* If you wish to speak during the Public Comment section of the meeting, please (1) wait until you are 

recognized; (2) approach the podium and use the microphone; (3) state your name and the county and 
township or city in which you reside; and (4) limit your comments to 3 minutes. Please sign in at the podium.   

AGENDA 

Board of Trustees Study Session & Retreat 
Thursday, May 16, 2024 at 12:00pm 

Kingsley Branch Library 
213 S. Brownson., Kingsley, MI 49649 

 

mailto:publiccomment@tadl.org
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